
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

​​​​​​​​​​​​March 27, 2019
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Fred Kidder II, Tom Steketee
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Chief Bachus, Sandra Marsh, Justin Adams, Bruce Schwaegler, Eva Daniels, Ann Green, Heidi Wilson, Kevin Follensbee, Peggy Villar, Adam Chevalier
Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m.
Adams explained the new format the Selectboard will be following at their meetings. The Selectboard will limit public comments to allow the Selectboard members to have a business discussion on the agenda topics. If someone wants to address a specific issue, they will need to be added to the agenda for a future meeting. Green strongly recommended adding a section for public input on the agenda. Several others agreed.
Approval of Minutes
Motion made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to accept the minutes of 03/13/2019 as amended. Motion Passed.
Reports

A. Assessor Report – Steve Allen
Allen is working on updating data as indicated on the inventory cards received. From the prior year, he double checks to make sure partially completed work is now complete. He completed a Current Use change form for the board to sign. Once signed, the Tax Collector can invoice the property owner.
B. Police Department - Chief Bachus
Bachus reported there were 67 service calls in February 2019, including 21 MVR stops (7 Citations and 14 Warnings issued), and 5 by the NH State Police. Bachus has determined 9 street signs are missing and need to be replaced. He continues to work updating police policies and looking into grants for equipment and the e-ticket system. Kidder asked if the body camera will be compatible with those used by neighboring towns. Bachus said Piermont and Lyme are not, but Hanover is.
C. Administrative Assistant - Esther Dobbins-Marsh
Dobbins-Marsh reported the inventory cards are being returned and the Avitar program is updated weekly. After the annual meeting Dobbins-Marsh updated various systems to reflect newly elected officials, including the web site. The web site is being updated weekly to reflect upcoming events, adding data various group want posted, as well as adding approved minutes from various committees, board and commissions.

D. Road Agent - Kevin Sawyer
Sawyer provided a monthly report to the board reflecting the work the highway department has been doing.  Steketee spoke about the past couple of weekends that impacted the highway department. The weekend of 3/16 saw mud season kick in and several roads needed attention. Several dirt roads had gravel added and graded. There was a car off the road on Indian Pond Road – fortunately, the tow truck could get to the vehicle from the Piermont side of the road. The weekend of 3/23 was a little more challenging. There were several complaints specifically at the Recycling Center and the highway department was unavailable to take care of the situation. The Selectboard and Road Agent need to make a plan to get things back on track. Steketee asked if a list can be compiled of previously approved contractors that can be called to help out when these situations arise. Sawyer said he’s trying the best he can, but with the road crew down to two employees, including himself, it makes it difficult to get to everything, especially when one employee isn’t comfortable working alone on roads with soft conditions. Kidder stated that weekend was a huge black-eye. The Selectboard agreed to advertise for a seasonal Road Crew position. Chevalier asked about other on-line portals for posting the job on. Adams suggested he provide this data to Dobbins-Marsh.
Justin Adams strongly recommends the town does something about the roads. Adams asked Sawyer what plans he has for the roads to get them back in shape. Sawyer said Archertown and Indian Pond roads have washouts that need to be repaired. Sawyer said it’s difficult to get the roads into shape with the frost coming out. 
Kidder said he’s like to make sure the seasonal employee can operate the backhoe and leave the use of the grader up to Sawyer. Sawyer agreed finding seasonal help would be helpful.
Sawyer reported on issues at the sand pit. Residents using the sand pit for target practice are leaving behind debris from their targets. It’s getting mixed into the sand and causing damage to the sanders. Sawyer would like to close down access to the pit. Villar said she vaguely remembers an agreement of some sort to allow target practice at the pit when the land was sold to the Town. Bachus suggested having a designated area for target practice which would give the Town more control. The Town can add language to an official sign stating the location, hours and consequences of not being in the designated area. Kidder will contact Chief Dow in Hartland, VT as they have a sand pit that allows shooting but have rules and guidelines that apply. 
Old Business

A.  Select Date for Public Hearing for Bracket Brook Bridge replacement
The Selectboard agreed to offer dates of 4/30, 5/1 and 5/2 for the NH Department of Transportation (NH DOT) to choose from. The meeting will be held in the Niles Room at 7:00 p.m. The NH DOT needs a 30-day window for sending letters to abutters. Once the date is confirmed, a Public Notice will be posted on the list serve as well as other required locations.

B. Update of Outstanding Projects

Archertown Road Rebuild Project – Adams reported the engineering firm completed the boring today. The data will be used to generate design options and a cost analysis for the rebuild and should be received by the Selectboard within 10 weeks. Once the Selectboard decides on a course of action, how to pay for the project will be determined.
Chevalier asked about filling in the pot holes on Archertown Road. He realizes it will be a temporary fix, but at least residences will see the town doing something. It was agreed that the highway department will work on this over the next few days.
Archertown Road Bridge at Jacob’s Brook

Adams reported the Town needs to submit plans for replacing the bridge – they need to meet State requirements as 80% of the costs are covered by the State of NH. The bridge is slated for replacement in 2020. DuBois & King have started the study of this project.
FEMA Updates

Adams reported a project was awarded to the Town on 3/5/19 in the amount of $70,971 but the funds have not been received yet. Dobbins-Marsh continues to follow up on the status. Adams reported on the additional FEMA projects that are outstanding – currently there are three. #2523 is waiting for a permit which is in the works, #12694 is in Environmental Historical Preservation (EHP) for environmental checks, and #15919 is waiting on the Sawyer Brook road mitigation decision, which is being worked on.
Other

Kidder reported that the 2019 F-550 chassis arrived at Lebanon Ford and will be taken to HP Fairfield in Morrisville for completion. The Selectboard discussed who will install the radio – it was suggested possibly Joe Truss could do the work. Adams asked if the purchase price of the new radio included installation. Dobbins-Marsh will check into and let the board know. Once the truck is received, the Selectboard will take offers to purchase the old 1-Ton truck. 
New Business
A. Energy Committee Appointments
Motion made by Steketee, seconded by Kidder to appoint Mark Blanchard to the Energy Committee. Motion Passed.
Motion made by Steketee, seconded by Kidder to appoint Emily Bryant to the Energy Committee as an alternate. Motion Passed.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to appoint Ted Cooley to the Energy Committee. Motion Passed.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to appoint Robb Day to the Energy Committee. Motion Passed.
Motion made by Kidder, seconded by Adams to appoint John Miller to the Energy Committee. Motion Passed.
Motion made by Kidder, seconded by Adams to appoint Jordon Sutherlin to the Energy Committee. Motion Passed.

B. 2019 Meeting Schedule for Departments, Commissions &Committees
Dobbins-Marsh will contact the various entities to schedule meeting dates with the Selectboard.
C. Policy Introduction
The Selectboard introduces three draft policies:

· Vehicle/Equipment Use

· Vehicle/Equipment Incident Reporting
· Posting of Agendas, Meeting Notices and Minutes. 
A notice will be posted on List Serve that all three draft policies will be on the Town’s Website for review and comments from the public.
D. Correspondence

The Selectboard reviewed the correspondence file. 
· Bruce Schwaegler sent a letter to the board regarding the Indian Pond Dam. 
· A letter was received requesting High Speed Internet being brought to Orford. 
These will be discussed at a future board meeting.
E. Topics for Future Discussion

For the 4/10/19 meeting, the agenda will include

· Robb Day wants to discuss Past Warrant articles voters approved to repair Orford roads.

· Construction of the building near the highway garage for housing equipment

· Community Fields Rental Agreement between the Town of Orford and Rivendell
F. Review of Manifests, Payroll and Accounts Payable

The manifest, payroll and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.
A motion was made by Kidder, seconded by Adams to enter into nonpublic session for personnel reasons under RSA 91-A:3, II(a) at 8:00 pm.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:15 pm.  A motion was made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session. Motion Approved.

Motion made by Kidder, seconded by Adams, to be in compliance with RSA 31:9-b, change the method of payment of wages to the Town Clerk, an elected official, from an hourly rate to a set salary. The set salary will be based on the salary reflected in the 2019 budget. Motion Approved.
Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:23 pm
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh
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